ENVIRONMENT AND AMENITIES COMMITTEE
Lytchett Matravers Parish Council

Minutes of the meeting held on Monday 14th May 2012 in the Village School at 7:30 pm


PRESENT: 

Cllr E Wilson (Chairman), Cllr M Colvey, Cllr J Dyball, Cllr R Miller, Cllr K Norris, Cllr J Taylor and Mr T Watton (Parish Clerk). 
Four members of the public were present. 
1. APOLOGIES: Cllr A Bush. 
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST. There were none. 
3. Additional item – Public participation (standing orders suspended) 

In view of the attendance of four members of the public who evidently had concerns they wished to raise, the Committee Chair added this as an exceptional item to the meeting. 
Mr Green and Mr Webster commented on the condition of the grass on the Foxhills Open Space and queried the standard and frequency of maintenance. They referred to a previous conversation with the Parish Clerk and explained that they had been monitoring contractor visits. They offered a list of dates when they had seen work taking place (26th July 2011, 8th September 2011, 25th November 2011 play area only, and 12th December 2011). Based on this, they advised that they believed that the grass had not been cut yet in 2012 – and suggested that the presence of seed heads on thistles, dandelions and docks substantiated this opinion. The Parish Clerk responded by explaining that co-incidentally he had spoken to Steve Smith of Brighstone Landscaping that day to alert him to the condition of the grass and ask when the contractors would be visiting. Mr Smith had categorically stated, and then confirmed in writing, that a Brighstone grass cutting team had been on site to do a cut around 5th April 2012. He also said that a further cut was due within the next 2-3 days. As Mr Smith’s report of the April cut was clearly at odds with what Mr Green and Mr Webster had observed, it was agreed that the Parish Clerk would discuss the matter with Steve Smith in more detail and review how the Council and Brighstone Landscaping can work together to more closely monitor and track the contractor’s visits and quality of work done. Action: Parish Clerk to arrange a meeting with Steve Smith. 
Mr Green and Mr Webster also stated that there was a hole in the ground near the play area which they felt needed to be filled in for safety reasons. Cllr Wilson and the Parish Clerk indicated that they would visit the area to examine this. Action: Cllr Wilson and the Parish Clerk to act accordingly.   

Mr & Mrs Fowlie explained that they had attended the meeting with a particular interest in the item concerning the Memorial Green railings, but did not wish to speak. 

4. minutes of the meeting held on 5th March 2012 
The minutes of the meeting on Monday 5th March were accepted as a true record and signed by the Chairman.
5. MATTERS ARISING and Action Point update
The following comments on matters from the minutes of the last Environment & Amenities Committee meeting were provided: 

Minute 9, 4th January 2010 bullet 2 Path between Foxhills open space and Deans Drove: Cllr Dyball reported that in the light of no response from Mr Bird she had referred the matter to Alan Davies. Mr Davies has advised that he is seeking to discover what is delaying the finalisation of this matter. In response to a question, Cllr Dyball clarified that what is awaited from Mr Bird is a copy of the plans for the path and bridge to be forwarded to John Williamson (DCC, Rights of Way Officer) so that he can get the work costed. 
Minute 8, 1st March 2010. Field and hedgerow ownership – Wareham Rd: school to Halls corner. Cllr Miller reported that he had approached his contact at DCC in an effort to expedite this matter, but that he has not received a response. He indicated that he would keep trying. Action: Cllr Miller to approach his contact at DCC again.  
Minute 7, 5th August – Allotments security: This hedge gap has now been closed. It was suggested and agreed that the gap is now also planted with hawthorn to form a hedge. Action: Parish Clerk is still to arrange for purchase and planting of Hawthorn to do this. 
Minute 9, 1st November – Memorial tree for Mr MacDonald. The replacement plaques have been ordered from Poole Signs and Engraving. Action: Parish Clerk to chase progress on these.  The condition of the Twinning tree was discussed. The Parish Clerk was asked to approach Woodlands nurseries for a replacement London Plane tree. Action: Parish Clerk to contact Woodlands accordingly. 
Minute 6, 7 July 2011- Recreation Ground: Millennium viewpoint. Cllr Colvey reported that he had chased this two weeks ago and again on the day of this meeting. He will continue to pursue the matter. Action: Cllr Colvey to act accordingly.   
Minute 6, 9th January 2012. Contact Churches Fire Security for a quotation for Fire Risk Assessment regular reviews. This company was contacted in March but no quotation received. Action: Parish Clerk to chase this. 
6. OPEN SPACES – 

The following items were discussed:

Recreation Ground / Car park – 
(i) Field drainage scheme: Nothing further to report. The council understands that The Sports Club is still awaiting funding application responses. 
(ii) Play area project: Cllr Dyball reported that a response to an application for £7500 is still awaited. An application to Viridor Credits for £38,000 is due to be prepared week commencing 21st May 2012.  

(iii) Fields in Trust registration: Although the registration documents have been signed and returned to FIT, an officer from FIT has requested further sight of the Sports Club and Scouts leases. 
(iv) Recreation Ground boundary: Cllr Taylor reported that at the recent Lytchett Matravers Connections event (Annual Parish Meeting) a resident had asked a question about the fences to properties on the south eastern side of the recreation ground adjacent to Eldon’s Drove. It was confirmed that the boundary fences belong to and are the responsibility of the respective residential properties, not the Parish Council.

(v) Condition of trees: Cllr Taylor reported that three evergreen trees on the southern / south eastern side of the recreation ground near the skate park have either fallen or appear in poor condition. After a brief discussion it was agreed to get estimates for them to be made safe. Action: Parish Clerk to arrange for estimates to be obtained for this work.    
Row Park Paddock – Rental for the past year is now outstanding and is being chased again. Reminders have also been passed to the renter via a mutual acquaintance to ascertain the renter’s intentions. The matter has also been discussed with Cllr Taylor, who knows the renter. 
Allotments – There are currently 71 Allotments. All vacant plots have been offered to the next people on the waiting list. Rent renewals are almost complete.  There are 10 names on the waiting list.  
Library Walk – Nothing to report. 
Memorial Green / War Memorial – It was noted that the work on the railings is under way. About 3 hours work has been done but progress has been hampered by poor weather.  
Turbetts Green – Nothing to report.  
Cemetery – The letter to the owner of the tree which fell last August has been prepared and will be passed the council Chairman to review before sending. Council members also felt that the matter should be discussed with DAPTC to ascertain whether any further legal advice is available, and so to seek some general guidance with regard to similar cases elsewhere and whether a suitable policy for such incidents can be devised. Action: Parish Clerk to contact DAPTC. 
The Parish Clerk also reported a conversation he had held with the bereaved parent of a baby whose cremated remains have recently been interred in the closed cemetery. Despite this been a lawn cemetery, leniency was exercised by the minister at the time of interment to allow some small ornaments to be placed on the plot temporarily – and it was suggested that some form of wire screen is placed over the top both to protect them and to act as a visual reminder to the contractors to take particular care.  Despite this, no screen has been used and some minor damage has been done by the contractor’s strimmers. This has caused understandable upset, and the Parish Clerk has agreed to speak to the contractors to take extra care. He has also reiterated the suggestion to place a temporary wire screen over the ornaments to protect them. Action: Parish Clerk to speak to Banyards Ltd about this.      

Club Hall – The damaged ceiling has been repaired. At the Lytchett Matravers Connection event (Annual Parish Meeting) a resident expressed concern about the puddles which form on the gravel car park. However, as it is understood that the puddles do not affect the properties either side, and any solution other than very significant public expenditure to lay a concrete or tarmac surface is likely to be short term temporary, no action was proposed. 
Hedges and Ditches – it was noted that the ditch and hedge on the southern side of the recreation ground alongside Eldons Drove is overgrown and requires trimming and clearing. Action: Parish Clerk to arrange this with Dave Warr. It was reported that Cllr Talbot had recently drained the ditch alongside the route of the new footpath between Huntick Rd and Wimborne Rd. 
Foxhills Open Space – Further to the remarks made under item 3 above, the Parish Clerk reported that he had contacted Brighstone Landscaping after a telephoned complaint had been received from a resident in The Spinney. The complainant suggested that the grass had not been cut yet this year, and also that contractors had trimmed some trees and dumped the cuttings on the bank of the stream. Steve Smith of Brighstone Landscaping has confirmed that a grass cut took place in early April, but that Brighstone’s normal programme had since been severely disrupted by the inclement weather throughout April and May. He also confirmed that no workers from his company had yet done any tree work on the Foxhills Open Space, but that they intend to do what the council requested in this regard week commencing 21st May. Mr Smith and the Parish Clerk had also discussed removal of fly tipped branches and cuttings with whatever is produced from their planned task, if there is room in their vehicle. 
MUGA – LTL Lighting have still not responded in any way to the request to prepare a proposal for a change of path lighting. From this repeated lack of response it is concluded that the company are not interested in quoting for this work. However Cllr Colvey had pointed out that the new school hall project had included lamp post lighting. He offered to speak to the Chair of Governors, who had led the hall project, to identify the lighting contractor so that the council can approach them for a quote for this work. Action: Cllr Colvey to speak to the Chair of Governors about this.  

The requested waste bin has now arrived and will be installed by Terry Homer. 
Village Centre Project – nothing to report. 
Other Open Spaces –Cllr Dyball commented on the following:

Formal DCC consideration of Peter Dyball’s changes to footpaths across his land was due to take place on the day of this meeting. Notification of the outcomes of this are awaited. 

Cllr Dyball proposed that the old school gates were offered to Lord Rockley so that they are kept in the village and put to a good use. After a brief discussion it was agreed to RECOMMEND this to full council.   

7. Review of Insurance cover – recommendation to Full Council. 

The Parish Clerk reminded those present that he had circulated the insurance schedule to all members as pre reading for this meeting. He also stressed that it is a Council Governance requirement to have formally reviewed the range and level of insurance cover each year. After a brief discussion it was agreed that the view of the committee was that the range and level of cover was suitable as detailed in the Zurich schedule attached at Appendix A. Consequently it was agreed to RECOMMEND to Full Council to go ahead with renewal in accordance with this, on the discounted three year arrangement at a cost of £1822.72 per year.  

8. CORRESPONDENCE 
The Parish Clerk reported on the receipt of a notice from DCC detailing the road closure for the carnival parade. 

Cllr Norris reported on Fields in Trust’s request for sight of the copies of leases for the Sports Club and Scout Hut. 
Cllr Dyball referred to an expression of disappointment from a resident about discarded bottles near the recreation ground play area. It was noted that Terry Homer does litter picks there to keep it as clear as practicable. 
9. MATTERS OF INTEREST AND INFORMATION
Cllr Taylor provided an update on the arrangements for a street party. It was noted that there will be some expenditure for decorations and prizes etc.

It was clarified that the copy deadline for the next Lytchett Link was the end of June. 

Cllr Miller sought the views of Cllrs on the matter of purchased of the Gazebo. It was agreed that it should be red – so that it is distinctive. It was agreed to RECOMMEND to Full Council the expenditure of £418 for this.    

In response to a question from Cllr Miller it was confirmed that only one Fish and Chip vending business has sought permission from the Parish Council to trade on the High Street car park. 
The meeting closed at 9:06pm
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